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Dear Chairman Tarwater, Vice Chairman Corbet, Ranking Minority Member Frownfelter, and Members of 
the Committee, 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify in support of renewal of Kansas Angel Investment Tax Credit 
Program. In 2015, the Kauffman Foundation released a report titled “The Importance of Young Firms for 
Economic Growth”. Using Census Bureau statistics, the authors showed that new businesses account for 
nearly all net new job creation in the US. Unfortunately, the report also showed that new business startup 
activity has been declining nationally over the last four decades, indicating a long-term problem for US 
economic growth. The report also showed how some of these new, innovative businesses grow rapidly, 
producing jobs and economic growth while others fail and wind down. The Kauffman report also 
highlighted how state laws and policies can affect an individual’s ability to start a business and the growth 
and survival of these high-potential firms and how policymakers at the state level can help create an 
environment more conducive to business formation and growth. 
 
I grew up in Franklin County, went to the University of Kansas as an undergraduate and then on to the 
University of Kansas Medical School.  After that I went east to Johns Hopkins Hospital where I trained as 
an interventional radiologist.  In 2000 I came back home and went on to found three life sciences 
companies in Kansas, one making new drugs and two making new medical devices for the treatment of 
patients with kidney failure, stroke, and cancer with the potential to generate billions of dollars in global 
sales.  God and the FDA willing we are planning to launch our first commercial products in 2021 and 
transition from a research and development company to a commercial company making new products 
available to physicians and patients worldwide.  Looking back, building these companies has been a long, 
hard effort.  As most entrepreneurs running early stage, high growth potential firms will tell you, raising 
capital is the single most important factor in determining success or failure. Thankfully, we have had the 
support of the Kansas Legislature and the Kansas Department of Commerce along the way, through the 
Kansas Angel Investor Tax Credit Program.  Absent that, I don’t think our companies would have survived 
the passage through the “valley of death” that all life sciences firms must travel on the way from to rapid 
growth and profitability.  Nearly all of the investors in our companies made the decision to invest, in part, 
on knowing some of that risk would be mitigated by the State of Kansas through the KAITC program.  
While the Kansas citizens gain tremendously from the jobs and economic growth created by rapidly 
growing companies like Garmin, Cerner and Koch it is the earliest investors in these companies that bore 
the majority of the risk in getting them started.  The KAITC program steps into that breech mitigating some 
of that risk and providing incentives for these individual investors to risk their savings to help drive the 
growth of these high potential firms.   
 




